Approved    

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
April 17, 2013 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, April 17, 2013 at 4:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.      










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 









  1.1
Paul Litchfield Re: Police training costs – Mr. Litchfield stated because the Town is losing a Patrolman and it is a lot of money to train Officers then lose them to bigger Towns, a thought came to him to approach the higher authority in Concord and ask if some of the money from the casinos could go to some of the smaller Towns for training, so we are not paying to train Officers all the time. Mr. Litchfield noted that he spent 20 years in Corrections, so he understands. Selectman Giunta noted that the legislative vote is still up in the air but it will be close. Mr. Litchfiled proposed also approaching the bigger Towns to see if they would pro-rate a reimbursement for training by the amount of years served. The BOS thanked Mr. Litchfield for his comments.         




 





2.0  Welfare Department Update – Melanie VanTassel  




   2.1 Non-public session under RSA 91-A:3 II (c) - Chair Nickerson made a motion to go into non-public session at 4:35 p.m. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Nickerson; present, Ober; present and Giunta; present. The BOS reconvened the public session at 4:52 pm. The Board made no decisions and voted unanimously to seal the minutes of the non-public session. 
   





  2.2 Update continued – OPW VanTassel reported that welfare is doing good and she is fine budget wise without any overages. OPW VanTassel stated fuel assistance is closed, so the balance is what is left. OPW VanTassel noted she has been seeing an improvement in the economy. OPW VanTassel reported that the Food Pantry is going well and there have been two new families over the past two months. Selectman Ober asked since the budget was under for heat, was there less assistance needed. OPW VanTassel replied some but she was able to get some companies to lower their minimum fuel requirement of 200 gallons. 














3.0  Department of Public Works update – Director VanTassel stated the department had a great mud season and they have started grading this week but Jason Sirles is not around to run the grader during the “off” hours, so they are a little behind. Director VanTassel noted he has been packing down the roads with the backhoe, to smooth them out. Director VanTassel asked if it would be okay to pull the “no salt” signs from March Road and the Board approved. Director VanTassel informed the BOS that he would like to remove the pavement on sections of Church Road, Seth Road and Morrison Road, then pave at a later date. Director VanTassel stated it should not take the DPW too long to rip it up. Chair Nickerson suggested the project should be bid. Director VanTassel replied it is a small job and the roads are all broken up. Chair Nickerson stated there is water under Seth Road and he doesn't think they (DPW) will have enough time with the new ditching schedule, it could take a week. Director VanTassel agreed to bid the project. Director VanTassel reported that he could place binder on Black Brook Road's center line but it will be costly and thinks it would be best to top the road in thirty days. Jeff Jenkins stated the road is Pikes' fix, they caused it with a 3-year history and then the Town can top the road on its' dime. Jeff Jenkins noted the pictures were of where the fabric was placed based on the recommendation of an Engineer. Director VanTassel was asked to contact Pike Industries for a joint meeting with the BOS. Director VanTassel reported he would be holding interviews for the Truck Driver's position on April 22nd and that he picked five applications out of the eight because he wants to keep the person local, in case of emergencies. Director VanTassel informed the Board that Wayne Burby has given his notice, so the number two choice during the (5) interviews may be offered a position as well. Chair Nickerson stated he would like to conduct an exit interview with Wayne Burby because it is an industry standard and it helps the Board gain knowledge. DPW Director to schedule for next week.                            










    



 

4.0  Old Business

  





                            4.1 2007 Warrant – Parker Hill Loop – The BOS reviewed the 2007 Town Warrant, the road is subject to gates & bars.                 
 

  


  4.2
E-mail from Planner Ward Re: CPG program – The BOS agreed the “Scope of Work” for the program was okay to forward to Ben Frost.    
       

   
  4.3 Conservation Commission – legal fees  – TA Veloski reported that $4,394 dollars in legal fees have been spent for the Swain's conservation easement and the Conservation Commission has agreed to pay for the bill.  




   
  4.4 Salmon Brook Trail Riders  – The Board reviewed a request to use portions of Bennett's Ferry Road, Brook Road and Johnson Road. Chair Nickerson suggested the Police Department be consulted, while the Board thinks about the request.     

  4.5 SAG Funds – TA Veloski stated the Town is moving forward with $2 million dollars in SAG funds.  

 







  4.6 Gazebo repairs - TA Veloski provided the Selectmen with pictures and noted there is some money left in donations.  





            
  4.7 ”Y” Project – TA Veloski informed the Board that NH DOT has agreed with the reallocation of funds with Hoyle & Tanner. The BOS signed the documents. 

   4.8 Antique boards at Town Hall – TA Veloski stated no bids were received and suggested he contact potential interested parties for subsequent bids. The Board agreed. 4.9 Town Beach – Wedding – TA Veloski stated there has been a request to use the Town Beach for a wedding in August but the beach can not be closed, so they will have to be notified the general public will be allowed. 




      4.10 Warrant Article #12 – Town Buildings – TA Veloski stated he was told the Town would have to wait a year to use the funds but they do not. 



     4.11 Custodial back-up – TA Veloski reported the interviews have started but now Russ is leaving in 30 days, so he will let the candidates know the position is being re-advertised. 









    



5.0  New Business 









  5.1 Court Appointed Special Advocates (CASA) – The BOS decided not to allow CASA to place their information on the Town's web-site. 



    5.2 Memo from AA Jutton Re: Permits added –  The new building permits have added $2,392,400 dollars to the Town's tax rolls with a 1% increase from 2011 to 2012 and $48,000 dollars in new tax money.


      
  
  
        











6.0  Accept donations under RSA 31:95 –  None at this time. 



 









7.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes 






  7.1 4/10/2013 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of April 10, 2013. Selectman Giunta motioned to approve the meeting minutes of April 10, 2013 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 











 

8.0  Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.












 
9.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – The following was reviewed and approved by the BOS; A Timber Tax Report from the Town of Sanbornton for Tax Map 11, Lot 71, an Abatement from the Town of Sanbornton for Tax Map 11, Lot 71 and a Veteran's Credit from Roger Grey for Tax Map 22, Lot 2.1 and a Veteran's Disabled Credit for Joseph Day for Tax Map 5, Lot 4.       





 






 
10.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.   














11.0 Selectman's Reports 







            11.1 Town Report – Selectman Ober thanked April Rollins and TA Veloski for their work on the Town Report. 






            11.2 Earth Day – Selectman Ober reminded the BOS that Earth Day is Saturday, April 20th and everyone should meet at the Town Hall at 9:00 a.m. for clean-up. 













THE BOS RECESSED FROM 6:47 P.M. UNTIL 7:00 P.M. 


 



12.0 Public Hearing Re: SB 2 – Chair Nickerson opened the Public Hearing at 7:00 p.m. Earl Leighton stated he has petitioned for SB 2 again this year because it benefits the younger generation that may have children and the older generation who may not be able to sit through Town Meeting or people that may just not be around. Mr. Leighton noted that 800 people attend Election Day and there are 2,800 people that live in Town, SB 2 would allow for opportunity for more people to vote on their tax dollars. Mr. Leighton noted that changes are made at the Deliberative session. Mrs. Litchfield stated she was surprised that the Town does not do any mailings for Town Meeting. TA Veloski replied a town-wide mailing would be expensive. Selectman Ober stated she is the only Selectman against SB 2 because at the deliberative session, all of the Selectmen's and Budget Committee's 12 months worth of work can get voted down then the Town would have to live with a default budget (prior year). Chair Nickerson stated his mother in-law was distraught one year because she couldn't make Town Meeting but he understands Selectman Ober's point of view but there is no absentee ballot for the elderly. Selectman Giunta noted if all of the people in Town were to truly show up to vote, the Town could not hold Town Meeting at the Town Hall, they would have to rent the Verizon Wireless Center. Selectman Giunta stated more than 25 people would come to the deliberative session. Jeff Jenkins stated he feels the legislature should come up with a third option because every one has the right to vote but some people may be uneducated on the issue. Chair Nickerson stated the older people suffer because their taxes just keep going up. Selectman Giunta stated plus when you go to Town Meeting, people can get intimidated because of the votes they are making in front of their neighbors or department heads and SB 2 allows for privacy. Selectman Ober stated people have told her that the “back and forth” discussions at Town Meeting gave them (voters) a decision. 



     




     
 


13.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 7:41 p.m.








  





14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, April 24, 2013 at the Town Offices @ 4:30 p.m. 















Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

4/17/2013

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


